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Shasta Area Grotto meetings are held at 7:30 p.m. on the second Friday of each month. Meeting 
places are announced in this newsletter. 
 
 
 

COMING EVENTS 
 
February 11 Grotto meeting. 

At Jim and Liz Wolff’s, 6 Mill Rd, McCloud. Possible cross-country skiing 
depending on weather. 964-2569. 

 
Feb. 19-21  Speleoeducational Seminar. 

Will be held in Glendale over Washington’s Birthday weekend. Subjects include: 
Volcanospeleology  Mt. Kaijende Expedition to New Guinea  
Cave Photography   Southern California Sea Cave Survey  
In-Cave Medicine   Bats of Chiligoe (Australia)  
Sea Cave Biology   Caver Access to Caves  
Mexico Caving    Lilburn Cave Cartography    Talus Caves 

Other attractions are: Entertainment by Hodag Speleo Band, Saturday night 
Banquet and party, Cartographic Salon, Photographic Salon, multi-media slide 
shows, auction, awards and door prizes. Program begins at 1 p.m. Saturday and lasts 
until 5 p.m. Sunday. Contact Ray Hardcastle, 9733 Glasgow Pl. #9, L.A. 90045. 
(213) 649-0170. 
 

May 28-30 French creek area. 
Caving, mapping, exploration, camping, backpacking, ridge-walking, etc. with 
Roger Jones in the Trinity Alps 

 
 
 

ELECTION OF OFFICERS 
 
The following people were nominated for office at the November meeting: 

 
Jim Wolff  –  Chairman  
Roger Jones  –  Vice-Chairman  
Claude Smith  –  Secretary  
Joe Moulter  –  Treasurer 

 
Since there were no other nominations, there was no need to send out ballots with this newsletter. 
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TOMBSTONE MOUNTAIN Nov. 6, 1982  by Jim Wolff 

 
Early Saturday morning, SAG members Tom Hesseldenz, Claude Smith, myself and friend (and 

potential caver) Nancy Fuller, met at Castella exit on 1-5. The day’s objectives were many. First, 
and above all, we were to check as much of the northern slopes around 5100 ft. elevation for the 
cave(s) reported by Joe Moulter in his research on Tombstone Mtn. (See SAG NEWSLETTER Vol. 
1 No.5). Secondly, Tom wanted to check farther on down the northeastern ridges extending below 
the old meadow camp. His earlier solo ridge-walking jaunts had yielded cave formations exposed to 
open air and associated, but unfortunately, small-sized phreatic passage segments. Nothing led to 
any going cave. These were mainly off of the north-facing cliff faces of the ridges. And lastly, it was 
Claude’s idea of fun to dig in the same sink we’ve dug in for the last three years! (I’m sure that most 
of the cavers that have visited the sink feel the same; that if dug deep enough, it will yield cave – 
eventually!) 

 
To make a long story short Nancy and I found a small and climbable 10 foot pit that led to a 

breakdown filled fissure that had some definite air movement, but it would take much work to 
continue. Also, we mapped Consolation Cave, a small cave I found a year or so ago. A lead remains 
in the cave, but is difficult to enter. Meanwhile, Tom had found two pit-like leads on a sharp ridge, 
but because he didn’t have a light, he didn’t enter them very far. One he chimneyed across and 
above a pit to toss rocks where “they bounced until I couldn’t hear them anymore” recounted Tom 
after we regrouped at the end of the day. He estimated the pit to be at least 100 feet deep – or 
deeper! This one will definitely be on the top of our priority list next year! 

 
With that, we joined up with Claude who was still digging in the sink. His progress brought him 

10 or 12 feet below the lowest point in the sink, which isn’t much farther than last year, but at least 
the dig isn’t filling in between dig attempts! Claude said progress was slow due to the confinement 
and the fact that his sledge hammer handle and the G.I. shovel he was using broke. He was doing his 
own dirt hauling too, so it made for slow progress. Oh well, maybe next year. 
 
 
 

BATTLE CREEK CAVE #2, Nov. 11, 1982 by Jim Wolff 
[Wellhella Cave] 

 
On Veterans’ Day Tom Hesseldenz and myself set off to the McCloud Reservoir for Battle 

Creek Cave #2. Our main objective was to photograph the bones in the Bone Passage and to 
possibly check out a few leads in the process – basically goofing around. 

 
First, I took Tom over to the dome above the Thanksgiving Pit to show him some of the 

flowstone and draperies that hang over the drop. Then we rappelled into Frog Pit. Tom was first, 
and part way down he made a step-across to a muddy bypass that looks like it would come in handy 
if the pit ever got partly flooded. After reaching the Ante Room, Tom took a rope up to the ledge 
and tied off the line for me to climb. Soon we were in the Bone Passage, and guess what?! Tom 
didn’t have any batteries in his strobe! All best laid plans .... “Oh well,” I said, “let’s try carbide 
lamp lighting the subject.” Tom took many shots of the skull and the upper jaw pieces and other 
teeth. We hope if they turn out good enough, that Tom will send them off to a paleontologist friend 
of his for possible identification. Tom seems to think that the skull is from a large cat. And with 
calcite covering over part of the skull, it certainly attests to its great age! We placed the pieces under 
a ledge a few feet away, after marking its place on the floor, so they wouldn’t be stepped on by 
mistake! The bones are mud colored and look just like the floor. 
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All in all, we spent an enjoyable six hours poking around. We came out of the cave under a 
starry sky .... 

 
With all things considered, this cave certainly deserves protection. It contains a very nice variety 

of formations, including a lot of helictites and needles. And let’s not forget the unidentified 
skeleton, the trogloxene frogs and plus the hazards of pits, gooey mud-covered footing and loose 
rock – label this cave OFF LIMITS to the “casual visitor”! This cave is under Randolph Hearst 
property and the U.S.F.S. as well. Pessimistically, it could be only a matter of time before these 
values are destroyed or lost forever due to vandalism or cave closure for liability reasons .... 
 
 
 

CAVING IN CARLSBAD NATIONAL PARK by Claude Smith 
 

Our family spent three weeks in December with Mary Belle’s relatives at Carlsbad, New 
Mexico. Naturally I took advantage of the situation to do as much caving as I could. 

 
I started out by taking my customary tour of Carlsbad Caverns. First, a guided tour through the 

natural entrance down to the lunchroom. The Big Room was still on a self-guided basis. During my 
stroll around the Big Room, I met two volunteers, Doug Prado and Kent Mitchell, from the Bay 
Area. They were marking broken formations along the trail, as a part of a program to gain 
experience for their Parks and Recreations studies at college. 

 
I attended the Southwest Regional in Las Cruces and a local Pecos Valley grotto meeting, which 

produced an invite to go along on a grotto trip to Spider Cave. This was a Park Service guided trip 
in which the nine of us split into two groups, each led by a guide. Our group consisted of Carl 
Belski, Dick and Sandy Gibson, Joli Baton and guide, Sharon Paris. This was an easy four-hour trip 
with lots of time to take pictures, and lots to take pictures of. 

 
Jerry Trout of Carlsbad, set up a trip into West Slaughter Canyon to survey Diamond Cave 

which he had found several years ago. The Park wanted him to take someone along, who turned out 
to be Doug Prado, one of the volunteers I mentioned earlier. Jerry’s brother, Bob, was also on the 
trip. First we visited the Lower Painted Grotto, a large shelter with fantastic Indian pictographs. 
Diamond Cave consisted of a huge arch entrance and a large flat entrance chamber, with two 
smaller side passages. One of the side passages contained dogtooth spar as big as your two fists, 
thus the name Diamond Cave. 

 
Doug Prado and Kent Mitchell, the two volunteers I had met earlier wanted to do some caving, 

so we got a permit to do Christmas Tree Cave. Finding the cave proved very interesting because it 
cannot be seen from the canyon floor and the Park Service had it located wrong on the quad map. 
The cave was well worth the search with nine Christmas tree shaped stalagmites and lots of other 
goodies. 

 
The last trip was a jaunt into the Left-hand Tunnel and down to the Lake of the Clouds in 

Carlsbad Caverns. This trip I tagged along with Donald Davis, who was doing research for a paper 
on certain cave formations. I took some pictures for his paper and, of course, several for my own 
enjoyment. 
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